Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
April 14, 2016
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:05 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Andrea Brickey (MEM), William Cross (METE), Thomas Fontaine (CEE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Frank Matejcik (IE), Charles Tolle (ECE), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Mark Novak (CABS), Marius Ellingsen (ME), Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE), Frank Van Nuys (SS) Robert Corey (PHYS), Al Boysen (HUM), and Jason Henry (Athletics and PE).
Guests: Ms. Fran LeFort (University Relations), and Dr. Judy Sneller (Degree’s Committee) 

III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the March, 2016 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice met recently with President Wilson and she stated that our commencement speaker, Mr. Mike Black, was approved for an Honorary Doctorate in Public Service by the Board of Regents.
Dr. Rice also updated the Senate on the status of the ongoing statewide review of the General Education Curriculum.  On 5 April, Jay Perry, Director of Academic Programs for the Board of Regents, attended the statewide Humanities Discipline Council Meeting at Cedar Shores and reported that the task force is continuing their work.  He also added that the intention of the ongoing review is not to “run roughshod over the current institutional pre-requisites.” However, one of the problems with which the task force has been grappling is determining how the courses in the WICHE/Passport group fit into the South Dakota system courses.  This determination is particularly important for expediting and streamlining course transfers among universities using this system, whether they be within South Dakota or located elsewhere.  Most likely, the six general education groupings or goals used currently in South Dakota may expand to nine under the new system to afford more transfer flexibility.
VI. Committee reports
Relevant committee reports are covered in new business.  
VII.   Old Business
A. Course Overloads (Academic Affairs Committee)
The initial form and catalog text were presented to the Faculty Senate by Dr. Cross for the Academic Affairs Committee and was approved by voice vote.
B.   Export Control Issues (Academic Affairs and Research and Scholarly Affairs Committees)  
This issue was tabled.
C.   Affected Departments Form (Academic Affairs Committee) 
Some concerns with the current form were noted and the committee will seek feedback from Department Heads for improving the forms.
VIII.  New Business
A. AA/BS Graduation List (Dr. Sneller)

Dr. Sneller presented the list of May Commencement candidates for A.A. and B.S. degrees to the Faculty Senate for approval.  The list was approved by voice vote.
B. Curriculum Requests (http://www.hpcnet.org/april2016)

Dr. Cross presented the April curriculum requests to the Faculty Senate.  A large number of requests were discussed at the Curriculum Committee meetings.  Of particular note were the EPICS program courses: GE/IS 293L Community Design Projects I; GE/IS 294L Community Design Projects II; GE/IS 493L Community Design Projects I; GE/IS 494L Community Design Projects II; the Math recitation courses: MATH 120A Trigonometry Recitation; MATH 123A Calculus I Recitation; MATH 125A Calculus II Recitation; and the new Masters of Engineering degree proposal.
Most of the discussion focused on the Masters of Engineering degree and the circumstances under which SDSU brought this proposal to the Council for Graduate Education, Curriculum Committee, and faculty.  The Faculty Senate asserted that SDSU administered the process poorly prior to passing it along to SDSM&T.  As a result, a number of delays occurred that did not allow SDSM&T sufficient time to review and consider the strengths and weaknesses of the proposed degree prior to required deadlines.  Officials at SDSU issued formal apologies for their handling of the matter and it is anticipated that this will not occur again should future proposals require multi-campus approvals.
C. Emerita Request (Dr. Logar)

The emerita request for Dr. Logar was approved unanimously.
D. Science Event at Corral Drive (Fran LeFort) 

Fran LeFort from University Relations gave a short presentation about a recent community outreach event at Corral Drive.  The outreach was successful and Fran encouraged faculty and departments to publicize such events and become involved actively in order to broaden the base of support and expand the number and type of such opportunities.
      
IX. Other

A. Issue of Retaking Courses with Changed Course Numbers
Dr. Qiao brought up an issue concerning a student who wanted to retake a failed course whose course number had changed.  The student also requested a late withdrawal to avoid a lower GPA.  Under current guidelines, however, a newly numbered course, if passed, cannot replace an old on the transcript GPA.  In addition, allowing a late withdrawal would replace an F with a W, which would misrepresent what happened.  MCS did not believe this was the correct response to the problem and denied the student’s request.  Although the MCS response is being appealed, the Senate consensus was that MCS’s response was the correct one in this situation.
B.  All-Faculty Meeting Attendance

Dr. Rice stated that in addition to President Wilson—who spoke to the Faculty at the Senate’s request--only 17 faculty members, including six Senators, attended the March All-Faculty meeting.  A disappointing turnout.  Dr. Rice emphasized that all Senators need to do their best to attend these meetings and encourage other faculty to participate as well. 
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:18 PM.
